Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

November 20, 2020
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee was called to order by Mr. Hume at 8:00 a.m. on Friday, November 20, 2020, via teleconference.  The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  Members of the committee present were:


     
Erik Hume, Chair
  Bennett Chotiner
    Brian Enterline             


Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), James Helsel (SARAA Board), James Anderson (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board),  Carolyn Van Newkirk (SARAA Board), William Leonard (SARAA Board), Nelva Wright (SARAA Board), Stephen Libhart (SARAA Board), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising and PR),  Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations & Security), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology), James Aiello (Manager, Engineering), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Minutes:  The minutes of the October 23, 2020 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Delta Development:

Public Funding:  Ms. Burk reported on the public funding for the HIA Mini-Pumper, HIA Aircraft Rescue Firefighting Vehicle Modifications, and the HIA First Responder Station Improvements.  

Capital Projects:

Phase 3:  Airport Drive Rehabilitation and Reconstruction Project:  

Demolition of Buildings 26 & 96

Total Estimated Cost:  $3,100,000

   Secured Funding:  $2,498,986

   Match Requirement:  $832,995

Anticipated Completion:  2021
Phase 4:  HIA Air Cargo Expansion Access Improvements Project—Part B:
Commonwealth Financing Authority Multimodal Transportation Fund

   Grant Request:  $798,238

   SARAA Match:  $342,101

   Anticipated Award Date:  March 2021
General Aviation Airport Improvements:
   Gettysburg Regional Airport – Demolition of Existing Hangar

   Franklin County Regional Airport – Main Hangar Improvements

Marketing & Enplanement Report: 
MDT Operations were down 25% vs. October. YTD operations were down 20.3%.  CXY October operations were up 17% vs. October 2019.  YTD operations are down 8.8%. Local GA operations (flight schools) are driving the increases—up 27% in October.  October cargo tonnage is up 5% vs. October 2019, the fifth consecutive month of year-over-year growth.  YTD cargo was down 2%.  October was the busiest month since March but down 62% vs. October 2019.  YTD traffic is down 56%.  Departing seats are down 49% vs. October 2019, and down 38% vs. YTD 2019.  Load Factor was down 23.3 points vs. October 2019, and down 26.7% vs. YTD 2019.  2020 will be down 58% vs. 2019 and down 46% vs the 10-year average of 636,000 enplanements.  
Project Update:

Mr. Aiello reported on the following:  
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:  The contractor has completed installation of three rows of concrete block protective mats on the main portion of the flood dike.  The contractor has also completed the installation of tow road around the entire length of the approach light lane and installed the first row of concrete block mats along the riverside of the light lane.  To date, 4000 mats have been placed on the flood dike.  The contractor plans to continue work through the winter period as long as weather permits.   
Rehabilitate State Police Hangar, CXY:  This project is 95% complete.  The contractor completed the work inside the hangar, but they have some roof repairs to finish before the substantial completion inspection can be scheduled.
FCRA Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3 (paving & edge lights):  A substantial completion inspection was held on October 7th, and the new taxiway was opened on November 6th.  The County Conservation Service will evaluate grass coverage in the spring.       
Projects in Design and Bidding:  Projects scheduled to be advertised for bid in early 2021 include the first bid package for the HIA Cargo Apron project and the first bid package for the Gettysburg South Apron project.
Buildings 26 & 96 Demolition (Reject Bids), HIA: 
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to reject all bids for the project to demolish Buildings 26 and 96 at HIA.  The project was advertised for bid on August 23, 2020.  Eight firms submitted bids on October 15, 2020.  Urban Engineers conducted a very detailed bid analysis that revealed that seven of the eight bidders had numerous irregularities in their bids.  Additionally, at least two bidders failed to complete the entire bid form or completed it incorrectly.  SARAA staff sent the bid documents and the bid packages to legal counsel for review.  Counsel recommends that based upon the numerous irregularities in the bids that all bids be rejected and that the project be rebid.  Rebidding the project will improve the quality of the bids, eliminate any confusion associated with the various bid alternates, and likely tighten the range of the bids.  SARAA can advertise the project for rebid in early December and open bids in early January 2021.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Buildings 26 & 96 Demolition, Re-Bid Amendment #5, HIA:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve Amendment #5 to Urban Engineers contract in an amount of $5,639 to prepare revised bid plans and specifications for the rebid of the project to demolish Buildings 26 and 96 at HIA, for a new contract amount of $474,064.  The cost of this effort will be paid from SARAA’s 2020 Budgeted Capital Program.  

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Renew Storm Sewer and Electrical Easements, CXY:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to contract with the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers to renew easements at the Capital City Executive Airport at an estimated cost of $4,920 per easement for a total estimated administrative renewal cost of $9,840.  Two easements were granted to the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania by the U.S. Government on February 19, 1951 for a term of 50 years.  The Baltimore District Engineers is asking SARAA to renew the easements.  Once the documents are finalized, the new easements will be brought to the SARAA Board of Directors for approval.  The administrative cost to renew the two easements is estimated to e a total of $9,840.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  
Construct South Parking Apron, Phase III, GRA:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a supplemental agreement to L.R. Kimball to increase their contract amount by $5,096 to a new total contract amount not-to-exceed $302,661 to provide final Design, Permitted and Bid and Award Phase Services for construction of the South Parking Apron at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  L.R. Kimball submitted Land Development plans on September 9, 2020.  A comment from Adams County Office of Planning and Development recommended that Cumberland Township require a Lot Consolidation Plan to avoid compliance issues.  This is because GRA currently consists of two adjacent airport properties.  L.R. Kimball is recommended to complete the Deed of Consolidation because they completed the Land Development Plan and original Boundary Survey.  SARAA will incur the cost for this supplemental work.   The committee asked that Mr. Spaulding check with legal counsel about the tasks that need to be completed and the cost involved for a lot consolidation.  

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Media Buying Services Contract Renewal:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a three-year Professional Services Agreement for media buying services with Universal Media at a fee of 12% of approved media expenditures.  UMI.  The UMI fee is budgeted at around $24,000 in 2021.  SARAA pays UMI a 12% fee on all placed media which is below the industry average of 15%.  Graphic design, message/brand development, public relations and production services will continue to be handled by SARAA staff.  This contract will be funded from the SARAA marketing budget.  
There were objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Leigh Fisher Contract Extension:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to extend the professional services agreement with Leigh Fisher, Inc. to December 31, 2021 to provide airport consulting services to assist SARAA with ongoing airline operating agreement (AOA) negotiations.  In January 2018, the SARAA Board extend the professional services agreement with Leigh Fisher through December 31, 2020.  As negotiations with the airlines continue into 2021, staff is recommending extending the existing professional services agreement with Leigh Fisher to December 31, 2021.  Sheri Ernico, Director, Leigh Fisher, will continue to be SARAA’s primary point of contact.  The source of funding for professional services will be SARAA operating funds. 

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Bruce & Merrilees Electric Co., Ground Lease:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a ground lease between SARAA and Bruce & Merrilees Electric Co.  Bruce & Merrilees Electric would like to lease approximately 30,100 square feet of ground east of the PA National Guard.  They will pay $.45 a square foot.   The ground lease will be month-to-month with a thirty-day termination notice from either party.  The ground lease will be used for a construction/office trailer and equipment storage.  Monthly rent will be $1,128.75.  

There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Rental Cars/Continue MAG through March 2021:

Mr. Edwards said that this is for the Board to extend approval of a proportional reduction to the Minimum Annual Guarantee for all on-airport car rental concessions to March 31, 2021.  The full rental car MAG obligation will resume on April 1, 2021.  On May 27, 2020, the SARAA Board approved a proportional reduction to the rental car MAG requirement for the term April 1, 2020 to December 31, 2020 based on the following:  Section 12.03(a) of the Rental Car Concession and Lease Agreement—If the Concessionaire is in full compliance with any agreement it has with the Authority, the Authority may proportionately reduce the monthly MAG Concession Fee payment upon the occurrence of any of the following:  In the event that the number of passengers deplaning on scheduled airline flights at the airport during any three (3) consecutive months is less that 75% of the number of such deplaning passengers in each of the same three consecutive months in the prior year, or in the same three (3) consecutive calendar months of 2020. Since implementing he proportional MAG billing factor in April, SARAA has recorded a total revenue loss through October of $960,225.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
GA Airports:
Capital City Executive Airport:  Mr. Stevens reported that the police hangar lease has been fully executed. 

GRA:  Mr. Stevens reported that the fuel farm is up and running and has sold a couple hundred gallons of fuel.

Adjournment:  Mr. Hume adjourned the meeting at 9:37 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, January 22, 2021, 8:00 a.m., HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer


PAGE  
8

